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SALLY FORTH 
Western Division Newsletter 

July & August 2014 
 

Diary of Events 

July 
Wednesday 2

nd
 Codgers To be arranged 11.00am - 12.15pm 

      2.00pm - 3.30pm 

Friday 4
th
  Basic 8 Bell Practice Felpham  7.30pm 

Saturday 5
th
 Beginners & Improvers Practice - Washington 9.30am 

 contact Christine first on 01903 872623 

Saturday 5
th
 Arundel Bell Repair Fund Raising Amberley – Arundel 10am 

 Sponsored Walk and Ring See page 4 

Saturday 5
th
 Sussex Young Ringers take part in Worcester 

 The Ringing World National Youth Contest 

Saturday 12
th

 Double Ringing Practice & Get-Together South Harting & Rogate 3pm 
 (please note new date) See page 4 

Saturday 12
th

 SCACR Festival of Bells See page 3 Alfriston  11am 

Friday 18
th

 General 8 Bell Practice Arundel  7.30pm 

Saturday 26
th

 Surprise Minor Practice Walberton  10.30am 
 

August 
Friday 1

st
 Basic 8 Bell Practice Felpham  7.30pm 

Saturday 2
nd

  Beginners & Improvers Practice - Washington 9.30am 
 contact Christine first on 01903 872623 

Wednesday 6
th
 Codgers To be arranged 11.00am - 12.15pm 

      2.00pm - 3.30pm 

Saturday 9
th
 Morning Practice & Get-Together Angmering  10am 

Friday 15
th

 General 8 Bell Practice Arundel  7.30pm 

Saturday 23
rd

 Surprise Minor Practice Walberton  10.30am 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Many thanks to everyone who sent in items for the newsletter.  Your input is greatly appreciated. 
Please send your contributions for the next newsletter to us at our gmail address, as before, or via 

news-west@scacr.org by 15
th

 August 2014.  Thank you.   

 

mailto:news-west@scacr.org
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Regular Practices 
Beginners & Improvers Practice 1

st
 Saturday of every month Christine Butterfield 01903 872623 

  - contact Christine first 
Surprise Minor Practice 4

th
 Saturday of every month Graham Hills 01903 266980 

Basic 8 Bell Practice 1
st
 Friday of every month Colin Spencer 01243 824952 

General 8 Bell Practice 3
rd

 Friday of every month Colin Spencer 01243 824952 
Codgers Practice 1

st
 Wednesday of every month Mike Foster codgers@scacr.org  01903 741664 

 

Looking Ahead 
6

th
 September 2014 Ringing Roadshow at Newbury Racecourse – see http://cccbr.org.uk/pr/roadshow/  

11
th
 October 2014 Western Division Outing to Canterbury 

25
th
 October 2014 Association Social – Ringing at Steyning and Washington, followed by supper and 

 Shuffleboard at Pulborough Village Hall 
31

st
 October – 1

st
 November SCACR Ringing Course 

8
th
 November 2014 Half-muffled practice at Wisborough Green (tbc) 

13
th
 December 2014 Carol Service at Petworth (tbc) 

10
th
 January 2015 Ringing Practice, and Quiz at Pulborough Village Hall 

 

Master’s Mutterings - Graham Hills 
On the second Saturday last month, which is normally one of our Practice Days, many ringers from across Sussex 
descended on Uckfield for the Association’s AGM.  I know Jack has mentioned this in his Scratchings so I will say no 
more.   

Just a few days before writing these Mutterings, the Western Division had its now infamous Ring, Walk and Ring.  We all 
met at Petworth for some good ringing before donning hiking boots down in the church, whilst enjoying a well-earned cup 
of coffee.  Many thanks to the Petworth ringers and friends for arranging this for us.  Unfortunately, due to problems with 
my joints, I declared myself unfit for the walk, so after a gentle stroll round Petworth, I headed off to Lodsworth in the car. 

About nineteen people walked, and enjoyed the sights of the Sussex countryside, including the many deer in Petworth 
Park, before arriving in Lodsworth just less than 2 hours later as the rain started to fall.  The decision then was “Lunch in 
the Pub” or “Picnic in the Church” before ringing again. 

Looking ahead, I know these items will be mentioned elsewhere in the newsletter, but better to tell you twice, than to have 
people telling me they didn’t know.  In October, instead of having a ringing practice on the 11

th
, there will be the Annual 

Divisional Outing.  This year we will be ringing at 6 towers in and around Canterbury, including the Cathedral.  We are 
obviously hoping that this will be another enjoyable outing as per previous ones, so if you are interested, please contact 
me, and if there are sufficient numbers then we can look into hiring a coach for the day. We will be taking deposits nearer 
the time when the costings have been worked out.  Watch this space! 

This year it is Western Division’s turn to hold the SCACR Social Event.  This will be a Shuffleboard Evening in Pulborough 
Village Hall on October 25

th
.  It is easy to play, with no complicated rules.  You slide discs along a narrow board and 

knock them through gaps to score points.  It can get quite competitive between teams, and is fun to play.  All is booked, 
and once we have decided what form the meal will take, then we will be able to calculate the cost.  More details to follow. 
 

Scratchings from the Secretary – Jack Burton 
The AGM was held at Uckfield and I am sure by now you will have all heard of the result of the voting, but to put you all in 
the picture as I see it, and how it is likely to affect the Western Division, I will outline what happened.  The work of the 
‘Vision for the Future’ group was condensed and presented to the meeting in the form of a proposal to change the rules.  
They had been re-written to reflect the findings of the group, and it was the simplest way of opening the discussion and 
forming a resolution for acceptance of their findings.  There then took place some considerable discussion which revolved 
around the working of the rules and the various aspects of membership which were being set aside.  These aspects 
varied from points of policy such as the level of ringing skill on entry to the very specific wording of a rule. 

During the discussions it became apparent that although the group had done some considerable work, much of which is 
being implemented, the rule changes were not going to be adopted.  The result was the proposal of a motion which 
accepted the work of the group but asked for a reconsideration of the wording of the rules.  This was adopted and the 
result as it affects us is ‘no change’ for this year.  A rule writing group has now been established with the aim of having a 
new set of rules to be presented to individual Divisions at their next ADM.  It will then be discussed at the next full General 
Committee, and a formal proposal put before our next AGM. 

How is this all going to change things at Divisional level, you may be asking? 

Well, as I see it, the first thing is that the Divisions will remain as at present geographically but they will be called 
‘Districts’.  The only formally elected officer for each district, according to the proposed rules, will be a secretary, and 
he/she will represent their members on the General Committee.  The management of each district will be very much more 

mailto:codgers@scacr.org
http://cccbr.org.uk/pr/roadshow/
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relaxed and it will be left to the individual district to run itself and elect what officers it sees fit.  The whole process of 
formal regular practices and meetings is to be replaced by more informal practices within groups of towers and the district 
boundaries are to become more blurred.  Districts will be encouraged to establish groups of towers who help each other 
and run joint practices with each other.  The present formal committees at association level will be replaced by four 
‘groups’ of volunteers, who will coordinate and arrange their work without any specific representation from a specific 
District. 

The next Divisional Committee meeting is later in June, and we will have to go to press before it can be reported on, but 
one item on the agenda is ‘what are we going to do about the results of the last AGM’?  We will continue as we are for 
this year right up to the next AGM, so no change.  I for one will be seeking to keep the present format of management by 
a district committee, with elected representatives serving on the specialist working groups at the centre, like education 
and BRF.  Perhaps the lay members of the district committee will, over time, be replaced by the leaders of some of the 
tower groups, which will form the core of the teaching and gatherings in the district.  On that score, I have done a quick 
count of our 44 towers in the division and 36 of them have an association with at least one other tower already, so I 
believe we should basically stay as we are and allow things to evolve slowly and as the demands of the time dictate. 

That’s enough of my soap box about the future, now for the more mundane and routine items.  At the AGM Sue Gadd 
was elected as the new General Treasurer and we all wish her well in her new task.  Val Burgess, the last treasurer, has 
been a tower of strength to the Association and to its members, especially new divisional secretaries on joining.  Sue 
remains as a member of our Divisional Committee where she has been doing some sterling work with our juniors.  

The Association is still without a Publicity Officer and we are actively looking for a replacement.  If you feel that you could 
help in this field please make yourself known to a member of a committee.  Even though the future administration of 
Publicity may change after the next AGM, the need for a good publicity person will still be there to lead in any new 
structure.  In the same vein we are seeking a person to oversee the use of ‘Facebook’ and the way this can be developed 
into a useful tool to find and inform ringers.  Perhaps this would appeal to a younger person who is familiar with the 
workings of the site and could develop it more for the Association. 

On the events front; by the time this edition of Sally Forth goes to print we will have had the South of England Show.  The 
Association was not represented this year although there was a mini-ring there with helpers, so who knows we may have 
found some more potential ringers.  The next big one is the Ringing Roadshow at Newbury on 6th September.  The 
arranging of the autumn social this year falls to the Western Division and will take the form of ringing, followed by supper 
and Shuffleboard at Pulborough Village Hall. 

Please consider my notes above on how I see the future and if you have any points to raise, or comments to make, 
please let me or one of our committee members know, and above all be ready to see the new draft rules later this year 
and in time for our next ADM in February. 
 

Valuables in our Ringing Chamber? – Stella Bianco, SCA Librarian 
Because we look at things week by week, we don’t see them anymore, especially peal boards.  It’s 
only when a visitor comments and the names come alive that we remember …. 

So, a suggestion may be to keep a photographic record of your ringing archive, AND when was the 
last time a photograph was taken of your band? 

Should the worst happen and the tower is struck by lightning or there is a fire … a record will exist of some very special 
material! 
 
  

 

SCACR ‘FESTIVAL OF BELLS’ 
ALFRISTON 

12
th

 JULY 2014  -  11am to 4pm 
In aid of St Andrew’s Church and SCACR Bell Restoration Fund 

 Open Ringing 11am–12.30pm 

 Striking Competition with a difference, for Ringers of all abilities – starts at 2pm. 
 Teams drawn on the day.  Register before the day or by 1.30pm 

 Hand Bell Ringing 

 Bell Meadow Mini Ring (weather permitting) 

 Bells and Bell Ringing Exhibition 

 Treasure Hunt 

 Refreshments 

For more information please contact Pauline Kennard pauline.kennard@gmail.com 

mailto:pauline.kennard@gmail.com
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Arundel Bell Repair Fund - Big Launch - Teresa Kendall 
On a wet bank holiday afternoon, St Nicholas’ bell tower 
opened the door to its ringing chamber to launch our Bell 
Repair Fund.  We baked cakes and brewed cups of tea, 
all for us to raise funds to repair our bells. 

Arundel ringers were joined by, and had great support 
from, Moya and Graham Hills, Colin and Sue Spencer, 
plus Marisa Hayes and Jonathan Franklin from Ringmer.  
We gave tours of the bell tower and ringing displays, but 

the best part was letting the visitors have a go at ringing a bell.  We rang the Treble 
down and the children loved swinging on the bell (like the Mars bar ads).  Let’s hope 
they might be future bell ringers. 

I lost count of how many times we went up and down to the bells.  I think about 80 
people came, of all ages and many from overseas, and most had a go!!  A great time 
was had by all.  We finished at 4.30pm, or so we thought, but more families came up to 
see the bells.  How could we say no?  Colin and I crawled out of the tower at 5.00pm to 
find that all the cakes had been eaten. How bad is that! 

We raised £330.00.  A big thank you to all Arundel Ringers and Friends for your support. 

Our next fund raising event is our ‘Walk and Ring’ on 5
th
 July - Amberley to Arundel.  So, put your boots on and come and 

join us!! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

PLEASE HELP US RAISE FUNDS TO REPAIR THE BELLS 
AT ST NICHOLAS’ CHURCH, ARUNDEL 

WE NEED TO RAISE £12,000 FOR URGENT REPAIRS 
SO, PUT ON YOUR WALKING BOOTS AND JOIN IN! 

ON THE 5TH JULY 2014 WE WILL BE HOLDING A SPONSORED ‘WALK AND RING’ 
(DON’T WORRY IF YOU’RE NOT A RINGER, JUST COME AND JOIN IN) 

MEETING AT *ST MICHAEL AND ALL ANGELS CHURCH, AMBERLEY AT 10.00AM 
AND WALKING TO ST NICHOLAS’ CHURCH, ARUNDEL. 

TWO ROUTES WILL BE OFFERED, WITH GUIDES TO HELP YOU. 
TEAS ON ARRIVAL AT ST NICHOLAS. 

*To help with parking at Amberley please use the shuttle bus from Arundel. 
Or, park well away from Amberley church as they have a wedding at 1.00pm. 

Contact: Teresa Kendall  01903 883049                                                         St Nicholas Parish office 01903 882262 

 

This year SCACR’s Annual 
Social Event will be 

SHUFFLEBOARD 
at Pulborough Village Hall 

on Saturday 25th September 2014 

There will be open ringing beforehand at 

Steyning from 2.15pm to 3.15pm, and 

Washington from 3.30pm to 4.30pm 

followed by supper and Shuffleboard at the Village Hall, 

Swan View, Lower Street, Pulborough 

RH20 2BF 

More details to follow 

Names please to Jack Burton 
tel: 01243 374937 or sec-west@scacr.org  

 

 

DOUBLE RINGING PRACTICE 

South Harting and Rogate 

Saturday 12
th

 July 2014 

    

Ringing at St Mary & St Gabriel’s, South Harting 3pm, 

tea 4.30pm, followed by an evening ring 

at St Bartholomew’s Church, Rogate from 6pm to 7.30pm 

Names for tea to Jack Burton 
tel: 01243 374937 or sec-west@scacr.org 

by 9th July 2014 please 

mailto:sec-west@scacr.org
mailto:sec-west@scacr.org
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Codgers Summer Outing, June 4
th

 2014 - Mike Foster 
Despite the forecast of torrential rain all day and the damp drive to the mysterious Orient (East Sussex) the sun came out 
as we reached the first tower, Westham and remained with us for the rest of the day.  

The instructions from Jenny, the organiser, was to ring Stedman at all the towers to celebrate her Wedding Anniversary. 
Needless to say she wasn't with us but was enjoying herself in the USA.  We dutifully rang Stedman and for good 
measure attempted Orpheus (Stedman in whole pulls).  Eventually after several attempts it actually came round!  
Westham also supplied us with a welcome coffee before we carried on to the 10 at Bexhill on Sea.  

After the obligatory Stedman Caters, Call Changes and Grandsire Caters etc. were attempted, mostly successfully, 
accompanied by the gently swinging very ornate font cover. 

And then to lunch at the Senlac Inn, Battle.  Driving up the inn looked a bit 
unprepossessing, but initial impressions can be very deceptive.  We had an extremely 
warm welcome, a room to ourselves with tablecloths on the tables – unheard of in this 
day and age!  We had pre-booked our meals, which were extremely large, freshly 
cooked and served promptly. 

Our next stop was the 21cwt eight at Battle.  These bells sound excellent, but due to 
the weight require an experienced band to really do them justice.  Naturally we rang 
Stedman Triples for Jenny, but 
also tried the other method of the 

day, Single Norwich Major.  I’m not convinced that many people 
went away determined to add Single Norwich to their repertoire! 

Finally we arrived at Ashburnham.  The church is adjacent to 
Ashburnham Place which is a Christian Conference Centre run by 
the Ashburnham Christian Trust.  The bells are a ground floor six 
and are one of the few where, despite being ground floor, you have 
to step down to reach the ropes. 

The final touches of Stedman were rung along with all the usual  
methods, but strangely, Orpheus was avoided! 

A very enjoyable day, thank you Jenny. Ringing chamber at Ashburnham 

SCACR Ringing Course 

31st October/1st November 2014 

Courses: 

Rounds, Call Changes and Kaleidoscope Ringing 
Tutor: Elaine Farrow 

Plain Hunting 
Tutor: Graham Hills 

Beginning Plain Bob Doubles 
Tutor: Anne Franklin 

Ringing Touches of Plain Bob Doubles 
Tutor: TBA 

Treble Bob Hunting 
Tutor: TBA 

Becoming a Conductor 
Tutor: Stephen Beckingham 

Course application forms will be available to 
download from the website soon, or contact 

Anne Franklin - Association Education Officer 
education@scacr.org  tel 01273 813189 

Quarter Peal 
St Mary’s, Storrington 
15th June 2014 
1260 Mixed Doubles - 240 Grandsire, 240 Clifford’s Pleasure, 
240 Reverse Canterbury, 240 April Day, 300 Plain Bob 
1 Ian Wadey,  2 Sheila R Foster 
3 Katherine P Davies,  4 A John Taylor  
5 Michael G Foster (C),  6 Steve M C Swyer 
Rung for the ‘Songs of Praise’ service and to celebrate a 
significant birthday for our Tower Captain, John Taylor. 

 

Canterbury Bells 

WESTERN DIVISON ANNUAL OUTING 
Saturday 11

th
 October 2014 

This year we will be visiting 6 towers in and around 

Canterbury 
to include Canterbury Cathedral 

If you are interested in going please contact 

Graham Hills (01903 266980) 

rm-west@scacr.org 

If there are enough people interested then we may hire a coach for the 

day.  More details to follow. 

 

mailto:education@scacr.org
mailto:rm-west@scacr.org
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Mike’s simple calling tips (or is that Simple Mike’s calling tips?) – Mike Foster 
NB Throughout this ramble I use the usual nomenclature  
i.e. P is a plain lead end, B is a bob lead end and S is a single lead end. 

Here are a few of the things I do to give a bit of variety to the proceedings.  (Purists please note, many of these 
suggestion do not give a true touch i.e. touches where the only duplicated change is rounds at the beginning and end of 
the touch!) 

I also find that it is much easier to see what’s happening if you ring the 5
th
. 

Bob Doubles: 
We all know the usual 3 call touches that give a true 120 changes (call a bob every time your chosen bell starts 4 blows 
behind), but how about 100 true changes if you are a bit short of time?  Call yourself to run out, then 4 blows behind and 
repeat once.  Note that if you are ringing the 2

nd
 or the 4

th
 you will get to 4 blows behind before the running out, so call 

4 blows behind then run out repeated once. 

If you’re really short of time, and even the usual 60 changes (bob every other lead) is too long, then how about 
20 changes, i.e. a bob every lead for two leads? 

The trouble with Bob Doubles is that usually, after about the first 3 leads all the ‘experienced’ ringers go to sleep having 
worked out that it is the usual 3 bobs giving either 60 or 120 changes.  The 100 change 4 bob touch worries them slightly 
and they will look at you suspiciously and may accuse you of miscalling it!  If you really want to wake them up, then call 
lots of double bobs (two consecutive leads) wherever you like as this always puts you back to where you were. 

As there are two ways of calling a 60 you can also wake people up by joining the two together i.e. BPBPB BPBPBP P, 
(and you can also do this with 120’s). 

If you get completely lost then call a bob at alternate leads until the coursing order is either 5324 (rounds at backstroke) 
or 5423 (rounds at handstroke). 

Grandsire Doubles: 
One of the joys of Grandsire (apart from the music) is that there are usually so many calls that the other ringers may not 
even notice when you start improvising! 

A useful technique if you suddenly realise you are running out of time is that you can replace any sequence of SBS with a 
bob i.e. if you started off calling SBSP SBSP SBSP (120 changes) then a shortened form can be SBSP SBSP BP or 
SBSP BP BP, which in the limit becomes BP BP BP (60 changes). 

A disadvantage of Grandsire is that unlike Plain Bob you can’t ring a true 120 with a learner unaffected by the calls.  
Never mind, call a bob every time the learner is about to make thirds and it will come round (sometimes more than once 
unless the learner is on the 3

rd
) and is 90 changes long, which is a bit more exciting than plain courses for the rest of the 

band. 

Again, if you get lost then you can always bring it round by calling the 4
th
 into the hunt, and then out of the hunt to dodge 

with the 5
th
 with a bob if the treble is about to turn the 3

rd
 from lead, else with a single if the Treble is about to turn the 2

nd
. 

Stedman Doubles: 
If you want to call a 120 with 4 singles rather than 2, then call a single each time you finish 45 down to go in quick and 
each time you do your First Half Turn (point lead at handstroke).  You will ring 2 plain courses. 

You can improvise with as many singles as you like (in the other calling positions) and it will come round some time after 
an even number have been called, often when you least expect it! 

Bob Minor: 
A good standby is BP BP BP BP BP.  Every bell has a go at every piece of work, which is very handy for learners, and 
you don’t finish with a bob so you have time to work out if rounds are coming up!  If there is a purist in the band then call 
PB PB PB PB PB so you don’t get 65’s at backstroke. 

Call any bell to make the bob twice and you are back in the plain course (BPPB).  As long as the bell making the bob is 
not the 4

th
 then you can always double up with a single when you are dodging 56 down.  If you’re really clever you can 

choose a different bell to make the bob for the second half! 

You can extend this even further by repeating the BPPB sequence immediately the first one has finished i.e. BPPB BPPB 
BPPB….. and it will come round after 240 changes.  Of course, to liven things up even more, where you have two 
consecutive bobs they can be replaced by two consecutive singles. i.e. BPPS SPPB……. 

That should be enough to confuse everyone so I’d better finish now!  
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Western Division Walk and Ring – June 2014 – David Hall   (Photos by Catherine Piper and Jason Crouch) 
The annual Walk and Ring is always a favourite 
event and this year it started at Petworth and 
finished at Lodsworth, about 3 miles away to the 
west.  After some clever busing of 9 people and 
two dogs from Lodsworth by Jack and Moya, we 
joined others at St Marys, Petworth to enjoy the 
beautiful 8 bell ring. 

A good turn-out of 20 or more ringers were soon 
into changes and touches of Grandsire Triples, 
followed by Bob Doubles on the front with 3 
covering bells, so everyone had the chance to 
delight in one of the best set of bells in the 
county.  Graham organised the ringing and more 
people arrived to boost numbers to over 24.  
Refreshments in the church were much 
appreciated, followed by a group photo which 
included the two delightful Springer spaniels, 
Bella (teddy bear coloured) and Darcy 
(chocolate), straining at the leash. 

Under the arched entrance into the park, 19 of us set out to enjoy 
the 700 acres of the landscaped grounds.  A triathlon was being set 
up by the lake as we passed through and we definitely didn’t envy 
the thought of a swim in the murky waters, so we headed west.  
Views of mature trees, rolling hills and herds of Roe deer, the 
largest in England, made a special walk, and our group soon were a 
line of stragglers enjoying the amazing designs of “Capability 
Brown“ (not Ruth Brown of course). 

Fine weather made us glad that the thunderstorms had passed 
through in the night as we plodded on past Upperton, Tillington 
vineyard, Pitshill House where George V used to stay for the races, 
and River, with its little cottages and flower filled gardens.  Up and 
down into woods again, where the dogs took advantage of the 
puddles and mud like young children (chocolate turned out to be the 
most practical colour)!  Over the little bridge across the River Lod 
where Jason decided that two washes in the water were needed to 
make Bella respectable, and soon we were into a field of cows and 
struggling up to reach Lodsworth village. 

This is a rather special area, with well-maintained and very 
expensive properties, which once were home to Sir Ranulph 
Fiennes and E. H. Shepard (illustrator of “Winnie the Pooh” books).  
Next to the field by St Peter’s Church there was a large property 
with an Aston Martin DB7 parked on the drive!  The same house 
was once owned by the Bishop of London in medieval times and it 
was ancillary to the local criminal court where people were 
sentenced to be hung on nearby Gallows Hill.  We, however, were 
concerned with a different use for ropes, so after stocking up on 
picnic lunches, pub food and supplies from the Lodsworth Larder, 
turned our attention to the light 6 bells of St Peter’s.  The rain 
arrived, but we were happy watching it through the open doors as 
we rang Grandsire, Bob Doubles, Norwich and a bob course of 
Cambridge.  Everyone had a ring and were pushed by Graham to 
try something new, while others enjoyed the wonderful local village 
tapestry in the church, which even included an image of 3 bell-
ringers (two more than their local band)!  We finished at about 
3.30pm and rang down happy not to attempt a quarter peal on the 
rather noisy bells. 

Many thanks to Ruth Brown and Christine Butterfield for the 
planning, Jack for the taxi services, the ladies for refreshments, for 
Pip and David for guidance through the footpaths and byeways, and 
Graham for organising the ringing, which really helped to make the 
day such a success.  
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WESTERN DIVISION CONTACTS 

Ringing Master Graham Hills 01903 266980  rm-west@scacr.org 

 311 South Farm Road, Worthing, West Sussex BN14 7TL 

Secretary Jack Burton 01243 374937  sec-west@scacr.org 

 4 Highland Close, Emsworth, West Sussex PO10 7JP 

Education Officer Christine Butterfield 01903 872623  ed-west@scacr.org 

Bell Restoration Geoff Rix 01798 861858  brf-west@scacr.org 

Publicity Officers Margo Grundy 01903 506917  news-west@scacr.org 

 Liz Beadle   01903 503254  news-west@scacr.org 

Central Council Rep Andrew Barnsdale 01428 652624  adbarnsdale@aol.com 

Committee Members Sue Gadd 01903 813174  suegadd99@gmail.com 

 Moya Hills 01903 266980  mchills@talktalk.net  

 John Taylor 01903 745477  alansuetaylor@btinternet.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DIVISIONAL PRACTICE NIGHTS 
You’ll always be welcome on practice nights at other towers in the division, but it might be an idea to check before you get there! 

Monday: Aldingbourne, Arundel (2
nd

 & 4
th
) & Lyminster (1

st
 & 3

rd
), Northchapel, Pagham, Pulborough, Slindon, Stedham, Westbourne, West 

Tarring & Yapton 

Tuesday: Aldwick, Findon (2
nd

 & 4
th
), Fittleworth, Funtington, Goring-by-Sea, Graffham, South Harting, Washington & 

Wisborough Green (2
nd

 & 4
th
) 

Wednesday: Billingshurst, Chichester, Felpham, Heene, Kirdford (7.45pm), Milland, Shipley, Stoughton, Thakeham, 

Tillington (7.45pm - 1
st
 only) & Upper Beeding 

Thursday: Angmering (2
nd

, 4
th
 & 5

th
), Bosham, Easebourne (1

st
 & 3

rd
), Findon (1

st
 & 3

rd
), Midhurst (2

nd
 & 4

th
), Petworth, Steyning & Walberton 

Friday: Amberley, Rogate & Storrington 

Other Towers: Fernhurst (3), Lodsworth & Trotton (4) 

 Ed Twitters  
Time really does fly. We are already half way through the 
year and into mid-summer.  By the time you read this, the 
longest day will have passed and the nights will be “drawing 
in”!!!! 

There is still so much to enjoy though especially as we are 
well into the “Outing” season.  No doubt your tower has 
theirs arranged already so once again, don’t forget to send a 
report to be included in future editions of Sally Forth.  It 
would be more interesting if you could include funny stories 
of mishaps, misdemeanours or just mayhem caused by your 
group and of course, photographs of who you are and 
where you have been. 

As you are well aware, a successful outing takes much 
organising before you set off, contacting the various 
churches, planning the route and of course finding nice 
places to eat.  So, would it make sense to share these 
arrangements with other towers?  If you have a had a 
particularly successful outing which you think someone else 
would enjoy, perhaps you could make available the details 
of things like the contacts for the individual towers, the 
route you took and places to eat.  This in turn would limit 
the amount of work another tower captain/secretary would 
have to do in preparation of their own outing.  Over time, 
we could build a list of data that could benefit all.  Let me 
know if you think it’s worth developing? 

Have a really good summer everybody.  Hopefully it will be 

a long sunny one, with lots of enjoyable ringing.         Margo 

Jo Cheng from Goring sent in this bell-ringing 

themed Word Search she worked out for us 

sally      backstroke     handstroke      Stedman      dodge   

bob      single      rounds      call changes      Grandsire    

doubles      triples      conductor      bells      peal      stay    

clapper      slider      rope      tail end 
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